MINUTES of the MEETING of the PARISH COUNCIL, held 7.30 pm on

MONDAY 28 NOVEMBER 2011, AT THE OLD SCHOOL COMMUNITY CENTRE, 

ROCHESTER ROAD, BURHAM
Present:
Councillor Dalton (in the chair), Councillor Stead, Young, Neath, Frost and Clark

In attendance:
Miss P Saunders (Clerk)


Borough Councillor Davis

`
Community Warden Leipnik (part-meeting)

Members of the Public:
Mrs B Barrett, Mrs J Pannell
1. Apologies for absence: Councillors Barritt and Verrall, PCSO Stoner, County Councillor Homewood
2. To approve the Minutes of the Meeting held on 31 October 2011: These were approved and duly signed.
3. Matters arising from the Minutes other than as listed below: There were none not already covered by the agenda items.



4. Declarations of Interest: No new declarations were declared.
5. Police Report/Community Warden (written reports submitted): The non-emergency Police number has been changed to 101. It will replace the current single non-emergency number (01622 690690) which will be phased out. 
Crime Reports 28th October to 23rd November 2011, 3 in total
2x Theft: Copper Earthing cable stolen from transformer pole, near Scarborough Terraces

      Lead stolen from roof of Burham Primary School

1x Theft in Dwelling: Cash believed to have been taken from inside a property. Possibility that front door may have been left open, or offence committed by someone invited into the property.

***NEW NON EMERGENCY CONTACT NUMBER FOR KENT POLICE AND TO CONTACT YOUR NEIGHBOURHOOD OFFICERS***

‘101’ will offer the public one easy way to contact Kent Police. It will replace our current non-emergency number 01622 690690.

From the 14 November, the public can call ‘101’ to contact their neighbourhood officers.

‘101’ will offer the public one easy way to contact their local police force to report non-emergency crimes and disorder or to speak to their local police officers.

‘101’ is available 24 hours a day, seven days a week, and no call will cost more than 15p (even from a mobile). 
Community Warden Leipnik advised that the local primary school were, in linking in with TMBC “Love where you live” campaign, holding an “open day litter pick” on Burham Recreation Ground on 5 December 2011 commencing at 9.30 am approximately.  All residents are welcome.
Community Warden Leipnik also passed a letter to the Parish Council from the Burham School Council. The letter was requesting a zebra or pelican crossing to be installed in Rochester Road. Clerk was requested to forward a copy of the letter to KHS and County Councillor Homewood as this was outside the remit of the Parish Council.

He also advised that the overall response regarding the new skate ramp was very positive.  However, since the wetter weather, the usage had declined as the surface was very slippery.   Whilst it was appreciated that the Parish Council did not control the weather, was there anything that could be done to address this. This was discussed.  Clerk was requested to contact Wheelscape for their advice. Also to ensure that the ID tags (as reported) had also been addressed.

He reported that he had used the new Police “101” number and found it easy to use.
6. Borough Councillor’s Report: (written report to be submitted): Fleur de Lys Update: The Fleur Site has now changed hands and is now owned by Matthew Homes a firm based in Potters Bar Hertfordshire. Details of the firm can be seen at www.matthew-homes.com. It is early days yet but there may be a new planning application and we will deal with that when and if it appears.
Ward Road Flooding: The meeting with Kent County Council Highways Drainage Section took place on 7th November and was most useful. The following points came out:
a. The Pilgrims Way dual carriage flooding has been under control since the last maintenance work but now needs some more routine maintenance to clear the grips and other such work. This has been noted and will be actioned in due time.
b. Outside 2 Oast Cottages the drains are working well but the road surface is below the level of the drain leaving lying water on the road in times of heavy rain. This again has been noted and will be dealt with in due time.
c. The flooding at the bottom of Alex Hill is now the subject of a contract starting on 23 January for two weeks worth of work installing diversions for water coming down MR 22 (Green Way) and installing new 300 mm drains and kerbs on the road and a new drain run into the pond/ stream running through the tunnel under the road. The works will be traffic light controlled and will result in delays. Hopefully this work will clear the Alex Hill problems.
d. The flooding by Scarborough Farm has been noted. The present plan is to have a partial road closure during the working day to flush out the gullies and the drains and to do a CCTV scan. Timings of this are not confirmed.
e. The works in Eccles are largely complete.
f. There is still flooding on Pilgrims Way in the dip between Knowle Road and School Lane above Wouldham. That has been noted and will be investigated.
g. The Drainage Team clarified  that there had been a practice of not clearing road drain gullies on a routine maintenance schedule but relying on reports from the general public to trigger cleaning. This practice has caused much of our problems and those across Kent. The Drainage Team stress that a new maintenance schedule system has been bought in and I will get a copy of that schedule for the ward when it is finalised.
Aylesford High Street Closure:  Starting on the 30 January there will road works in Aylesford High Street replacing a collapsed culvert. That work will take 8 weeks during which there will be no exit on to the road system through Eccles and Aylesford. Rochester Road Aylesford and Forstal Road will be open. 
Burham Skate Board Park:  Dave Davis was especially please that your Council invited him to open the new skate board ramp as his first mayoral duty in his home village. Many thanks for that. 
At the opening Dave set out the route you took to establish an economical ramp 9 years ago. The ramp reflected the careful thought and investigation that was put in. It could have been a ten minute wonder but it has proved to have an enduring appeal and was heavily used. 
Many valuable lessons were learnt from the first ramp not least the problem of dealing with long term maintenance. 
Two years ago you made another courageous decision to go for a new concrete ramp and much work was done by you and especially Pam your clerk.
The result was a really worthwhile long term project that you and the village can be proud of.
Many congratulations on achieving this text book parish council project. 
Borough Councillor Davis also reported that he had attended a briefing on the Fire Service. The style of the fire service would be changing with the fire appliances being spread out and a new fire station being built near to Rochester Airfield.

He stated that from this briefing, house fires had dropped due to improved fire safety and also that fire safety and protection talks were available for groups and individuals. Councillor Young advised that the Fire Brigade had been booked to attend the Thursday Morning Coffee Club.
7. County Councillor’s Report: (written report to be submitted). No further updates have been provided by KHS regarding the SID’s.
8. Scout Hut/Youth Club:
The lifting of the restrictions regarding usage is still going forward. 

Councillor Clark advised that after speaking with some of the young people of the village, the building could be utilised as a “Youth Café” similar to the one at Wouldham, with an element of structure in place. It was advised that volunteers were the problem rather than the usage of the building. Borough Councillor Davis advised that he may have some contact details of a youth worker which may be of assistance.
Councillor Clark advised that she was still in informal talks with the youngsters regarding a Junior Parish Council.

A discussion took place regarding the building, it was advised that a new generation of youngsters were now within the village. 
9. Old School Community Centre: Thank you note received in relation to the recent donation.
It was reported that Councillor Dalton with the assistance of Councillor Young had checked the loft and no problems were sighted with regards to the fly problem.  It was noted however, that there was no insulation. Councillor Young advised that all vents had been blocked, so it was the opinion that maybe the windows were not shutting properly. “Zappers” would be purchased to see if the problem continued.
10. Village Hall: The new bollards have now been installed by Headland Garden Services as previously agreed. These will be painted.  Councillor Dalton and Young AGREED to address.
Councillor Young presented the attendees with several letters from hirers of the Village Hall complaining of the condition of the bottom half of the overflow car park and in particular when pedestrians are using this area. It was advised that due to increased parking, the over flow car park is now in permanent use.  This was discussed. It was advised that previously the steps and pathway had been removed and this could be reinstated.  Clerk was also requested to contact Sara Fletcher for her guidance. 
11. Trenport (Report from Ms Boards submitted): Wildlife receptor sites at Peters Wharf and Peters SSSI (Site of Special Scientific Interest) have been the subject of recent vandalism.  Following damage to the wildlife ponds, work is in progress to re-line them.  
 

In the next month or so local residents may observe heavy machinery operating in Peters Pit.  This is for the purpose of usual periodic ground maintenance only.
  

12. Highway Matters:  Headlands have now planted our new Christmas tee. It is around 10 ft tall  and a really lovely shape. Huge thanks must go to Jenny and John for such a great job well done. Headlands have advised that it should grow at least a foot per year so in a few years time a double ladder will be required to install the lights. On behalf of Burham Parish Council a big thank you to Jenny & John. The lights and decorations will be installed shortly. It was suggested that perhaps next year a small ceremony could take place when the lights are switched on possibly with a small carol service.
PROW have confirmed that the heras fencing at the bottom of MR21 is only temporary.
Several street lights are inoperative. These have all been reported, some are our responsibility to address.

13. Recreation Ground/Landscaping: Maria Cook of Craigdene Ltd has carried out her annual report on the equipment in the recreation ground.  Outcome: Moderate risk which would be reduced to low when the gate to the play area in adjusted. Councillor Dalton and Young AGREED to look at the gate.
14. Skateramp Mk II: The grand launch/opening took place on Sat 12 November. The day went very well indeed.  The weather was kind(ish) and the ramp did finally dry out.  The attendance exceeded all expectations from TMBC cabinet members, representation from the funders and Wheelscape, the specialist skaters/trainers from Rubicon, members of the local community, from toddlers to the more maturer age group and of course members from the Parish Council - myself included. At a guess, the attendance numbers exceeded 150. Our very own Dave Davis, the Deputy Mayor officially cut the ribbon to formally open the ramp.  The day went exceptionally well.  
Maria Cook of Craigdene Ltd has now carried out a post installation report on the new ramp. Main problem areas: There is still a considerable amount of stones in the grass adjacent to the  concrete area.  Removal is recommended to remove the risk of damage to mowers. Also, there was no labelling on the equipment to identify the manufacturer and compliance to BS EN 14974.  It is recommended that the specification for the concrete mix and reinforcement shall comply with EN 206-1. The concrete used for riding surfaces and foundations should be at least C35/45 for riding surfaces and C16/20 for the foundations.  This should be confirmed by the supplier. It was advised that Wheelscape had been made ware of this.  Clerk was requested to follow this up.
A 2nd Claim to Community Spaces for £15,061.00 has been submitted and funds received.

TMBC: Community Enhancement Fund: Letter received regarding this. Further information submitted, together with a copy of one of the invoices from Wheelscape.
Clerk with the assistance of Funding Buddies has now submitted an application to Reaching Communities Application for £30k towards phase 2. Reaching Communities have now advised that they are not inviting us to complete a full application. This was discussed.  Clerk advised that a copy of the reject letter had been forwarded to the funding buddies for their comments.  Whilst it was suggested that the Parish Council should challenge the decision from Reaching Communities, it was AGREED that this should not take place at this stage, but to wait for the comments from the funding buddies.
Ms Hunt, (Mrs Pannell) in her capacity as our park Warden advised that litter had increased around the skate ramp.
15. Allotment Matters: All plots allocated with no waiting list. Councillor Young advised that the water had now been turned off. Clerk reported that a £5 allotment key deposit had been passed to her at the meeting.
16. General Planning Applications:
TM/11/00931/FL: Former Fleur de lys site: 125 Rochester Road: Amended plans received by TMBC from Blue Ribbon Developments (Kevin Wise): Erection of 8 residential units comprising of four bedroom detached dwellings and 2 three bedroom semi-detached with associated access and parking facilities. Observations made. Revised site layout showing amended parking spaces received. Permission granted (subject to a Section 106 agreement with TMBC). Soil investigations have taken place by the developer. Outline permission granted (also see Agenda item 6, Borough Councillors Report also refers).
TM/11/02289/REA: Harlequin Ltd: Installation of DSLAM cabinet: Land adjoining 120 Rochester Road, Burham. No observations. 
TM/11/02620/FL: Mr N Brown: First floor rear extension to form new bedroom and new orangery to rear off the kitchen, new French doors to replace existing dining room window, with window added to first floor bathroom: Pit House, Scarborough Lane. No observations. Permission granted.
It was reported that some members had attended a site meeting at the new Solar Park.  It was the opinion that the park was very impressive and made good use of the land as well as being well maintained.

No further information has been supplied by UK Power networks in relation to the moving of the transformer from the land adjacent to the Doctors which is owned by the Parish Council.
The land – owned by the Parish Council – adjacent to the Doctors surgery was discussed.  Clerk was requested to write to the Surgery requesting a finite answer regarding the land.
17. Financial Matters & Authorisation of Accounts for payment:

Clerk has submitted a VAT return for the value of £6624.88 for October (now received)
A finance meeting took place, any recommendations from that meeting, need to be agreed on 28 November 2011.  Councillor Stead outlined the recommendations from the finance meeting which were all AGREED.
Micro Grants for consideration: Each Councillor has an agreed grant to donate as he/she feels appropriate (£100 suggested). Any micro grants would be allocated from S137 payments and would commence from the next financial year 2012/2013. This was AGREED.

Bank position as at 25 November 
        £24,879.95
Income since last meeting
Smurfitts Sept                                                          39.00

2nd Claim Community Spaces                           15,061.00 
TMBC Section 136 2nd instalment                     2,682.00  
HM Revenue & Customs VAT reclaim Oct      6,624.88
Interest                                                                      8.26

Allotment key deposit                                               5.00

TOTAL                                                       £24,420.14

(cheque numbers 2231-2234 signed between meetings)
	2231
	Wheelscape
	MK II Skate ramp
	37,764.00

	2232
	H Cooke
	Deposit for new website
	50.00

	2233
	BT
	Phone line rental
	51.03

	2234
	S Fletcher
	Project Managing skate ramp
	782.00

	2235
	S Fletcher
	Project Managing skate ramp
	204.00

	2236
	Parish of B & W PCC
	Church yard maintenance
	966.00

	2237
	Eclipse
	Monthly internet & Phone
	32.39

	2238
	Miss P Saunders
	Salary
	1041.88

	2239
	Ms J Hunt
	Salary
	355.91

	2240
	TMBC
	Rates Church Street car Park
	53.00

	2241
	Maidstone Signs
	MK II Skate ramp H & S sign
	170.10

	2242
	Millennium Printing
	Stationary
	62.04

	2243
	Craigdene Ltd
	Annual inspection of play area
	120.00

	2244
	Craigdene Ltd
	Post installation inspection MK II
	168.00

	2245
	Cancelled
	
	

	2246
	E-On
	Street lighting
	49.41

	2247
	Maidstone Signs
	Funding acknowledgement sign 
	135.76

	2248
	Prologic Lighting
	Lamp in VH car park
	17.23

	2249
	Hilary Cooke
	Design & build of new website
	184.21

	2250*
	Miss P Saunders
	Imprest
	16.93

	2251
	My Spirit Productions (A Frontas)
	Supply hard drive disk
	90.00

	2252
	Draco Solutions (A Frontas)
	Installation of back up drive
	45.00

	2253
	Cancelled
	
	

	
	
	TOTAL
	42,358.89

	
	
	
	


         * Please counter-sign imprest book
18. Other Notified Matters:  Available for perusal: 
 Countryside Voice
Here & Now Winter 2011
Kent Downs Orchid
The Remembrance Service took place, it was very well supported with noticeable increase of attendees.
TMBC Summer Play scheme: Letter received from TMBC. “Taking into account these exceptionally low attendance figures (over 3 weeks, just 21 attendees), TMBC are considering no longer operating the scheme in Burham starting next summer 2012 and as such their would welcome the views of the Parish Council prior to any decision being made at the Council’s Leisure and Arts Advisory Board on 12 Dec 2011”. This was discussed and Clerk was requested to write to TMBC advising that it would be understandable if this facility was withdrawn due to the decreased number of attendees. It was suggested that the opening of the new “Sure Start” facility (Councillor Stead AGREED to contact Sure Start for their comments) may have had an impact and also that there were some good free of charge facilities within Burham (ie ball park and skate ramp). 
TMBC JTB Agenda received for 28 November 2011.

TMBC Parish Partnership Panel agenda received for 1 December 2011. Councillor Dalton advised that whilst he did attend these meetings, Burham Parish Council had no official representation.  Councillor Clark advised that she may be available to attend.
Invite received to attend the Lord Lieutenant of Kent annual Civic Service at Rochester Cathedral on Tues 6 March 2012.

Received from TMBC Report of the Chief Solicitor re Licensing and Appeals Committee.

(a)  Clerk: Please advise me of any holiday dates booked.  Adam Fronteras (Computer man) has now installed my computer back-up.
(b) Chairman:  No new matters reported.    

(c) Councillors:  
Councillor Frost advised that whilst he wanted to attend the solar park site meeting, power problems had occurred at the garage that morning which meant he was unable to attend.

Councillor Frost also reiterated that all the inoperative street lights had been reported. 
He also requested an update on the area between Street Farm and the Garage, whereby a site meeting had taken place with KHS. Apparently at the site meeting, it was advised that this would be classed at top priority.  Clerk was requested to contact KHS in relation to this.
Councillor Stead advised that he had received a telephone call allegedly from his power company. As he was unhappy with the questions being asked, he had reported this to the Police via the new 101 number.


Councillor Neath reported that she had received scam e-mails allegedly from BT threatening to close her account. Other residents may have received the same.

Councillor Neath requested that for the next few months, “Burhamvillage.org website” be a separate agenda item.  This was AGREED. She also advised that “mug shots” of each Councillor would be required for the website.  Councillor Young was requested to bring along his camera at the next meeting. She reported that whilst the new website was live, it was not available at this stage if you utilised a search engine such as Google and the calendar within the website would be updated on a regular basis. 
19. Public Participation: Mrs Barrett advised that the BT scam – as reported by Councillor Neath – had been televised recently.

Mrs Pannel advised of the parking problems with the village and that previously there was a lay-by opposite her house, which originally had been used for parking, had been made into a public footpath. Councillor Dalton reported that Phase 6 of the TMBC parking plan was on-going.  However, parking problems within the village would never be resolved as when the houses and roads were originally built, the traffic/cars were very slight and nowadays most residential houses have more than one vehicle. 


20. Date of Next Meeting: Monday 12 December 2011 (earlier than usual due to Christmas) - 7.30pm OLD SCHOOL COMMUNITY CENTRE, ROCHESTER ROAD, BURHAM. 
Closed Session
Precept for 2012-2013. This needs to be considered.  For 2011/2012 the figure was £17,445.50 (Last year there was a 2.5% increase). This was discussed and deferred until the next finance meeting (early January 2012) when further information would be available.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.35 pm.

S I G N E D  as a correct record of the proceedings:

S I G N E D ……………………………………….
Date ………………………………
